

# Joint CSO Submission for Sweden's fourth Universal Periodic Review in 2025

**OCTOBER 2024** 

**COMPILED BY** The Swedish Foundation for Human Rights

**CONTRIBUTORS**: Church of Sweden • Civil Rights Defenders • Independent Living Institute • Médecins du Monde Sweden • RFSL Ungdom – Queer Youth Sweden • Save the Children Sweden • Senior Revolt • The Swedish Association for Sexuality Education • The Swedish Disability Federation • The Swedish National Association for People with Intellectual Disability • Trajosko Drom • United Nations Association of Sweden

**ALSO SUPPORTED BY:** Anti-discrimination Bureau Humanitas • Antidiskrimineringsbyrån Rättighetscentrum Västerbotten • Ordfront -The Swedish Human Rights and Democracy Movement • Rättighetscentrum Norrbotten • The antidiscrimination bureau in Stockholm north • Verdandi

# Table of content

Introduction		. 3	
1.	National mechanisms for human rights	.4	
	Recommendations:	. 4	
2.	Right to Work, Housing and Education	. 5	
	Right to Work	. 5	
	Right to Housing	. 5	
	Right to Education	. 5	
	Recommendations:	. 6	
3.	Right to health	. 7	
	Recommendations:	. 7	
4.	Racism	. 8	
	Recommendations:	. 8	
5.	Hate crime and hate speech	.9	
	Recommendations:	.9	
6.	Rights of persons with disabilities	10	
	Recommendations:	10	
7.	Rights of indigenous peoples	11	
	Recommendations:	11	
8.	Rights of national minorities	13	
	The Tornedalian, Kven and Lantalaiset	13	
	The Roma	14	
	Recommendations:	14	
9.	Rights of the child and elderly people	15	
	Recommendations:	16	
10	10. Rights of asylum seekers and irregular migrants17		
	Recommendations:	17	

### Introduction

This joint submission was compiled by the Swedish Foundation for Human Rights along with 14 CSOs working in the field of human rights. The views expressed in this report are based on the expertise of the contributing organisations, each contributing with points. The submission is not exhaustive but highlights examples from the participating organisations. It identifies key human rights concerns where the Government is failing to meet its international human rights obligations.

In recent years, Swedish authorities have shown a declining commitment to upholding human rights, reflected in the implementation of policies and laws that increasingly undermine human rights. The long awaited Swedish National Human rights Institute (NHRI) was established in 2022; however, it is not constitutionally protected and budget allocation is short term. Conflicts, distrust, and polarisation have significantly increased, a trend manifested through legislation and investigations concerning areas i.a. related to migration and human rights. Restrictive policies, weak governance, and a lack of targeted reforms harm marginalised groups, including persons with disabilities, indigenous people, national minorities, asylum-seekers, undocumented migrants, and children, undermining human rights and social equity.

The erosion of human rights is evident within the context of rising gang-related violence. Politicians across the political spectrum have proposed measures to address it, some of which violate human rights. Restrictive measures have intensified since the 2022 election. The so-called "Tidö Agreement,"<sup>1</sup> which shapes recent government policies, has raised concerns among treaty bodies and criticism from civil society for its lack of a human rights-based approach<sup>i</sup>, warning that this trend is undermining democracy and the rule of law. Proposed policies, such as establishing child prisons, evicting families of criminals, requiring civil servants to report undocumented individuals, lowering the age of criminal responsibility, and imposing stricter conditions on welfare and family reunification, risk infringing on rights.<sup>ii</sup>

There is a shift in social support and welfare policy reflecting a move from ensuring broad access to welfare and social rights for all, to a system where these rights are increasingly reserved for those who have secured employment and self-sufficiency, effectively making welfare a privilege rather than a right.

Civil society space is shrinking. Increased threats and reduced influence are affecting organisations, undermining sustainability and leading to self-censorship. Since 2019, the proportion of youth organisations reporting reduced influence has increased by 28 percent, doubling the number of groups experiencing diminished capacity to impact societal development. Contributing factors include reduced funding, increased hate and threats, greater administrative demands, bureaucratic obstacles, and a shift from being idea carriers to service providers.<sup>iii</sup> Government actions, including changes in development cooperation strategies and efficiency measures, are further challenging the diversity and vitality of CSOs, weakening checks and balances essential for a functioning democracy.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The "Tidö agreement" is an agreement between the Government and its supporting party, the Swedish Democrats.

# 1. National mechanisms for human rights

The legal framework for protecting human rights is ineffective and various UN committees have expressed concern over Sweden's failure to fully incorporate ratified human rights treaties into national legislation,<sup>iv</sup> thereby preventing the rights from being enforceable as Swedish law.

Sweden's dualistic legal system requires international law to be translated into national law before it can be applied in domestic courts. Only the ECHR and the CRC have been incorporated. A government-commissioned report investigating Sweden's systematic human rights practices revealed that agencies and courts often presume that a standard interpretation of national law is in harmony with international commitments.<sup>v</sup> Thus, there is no independent assessment to ensure that legal interpretations align with international obligations, and the judiciary and public authorities rarely apply human rights treaties in their decision-making. The ignorance among authorities and courts regarding human rights instruments and their duty to interpret legislation accordingly, risk resulting in individuals not enjoying their human rights fully.

Individuals facing human rights violations have limited access to legal remedies, including financial restraints to securing legal representation, hindering the rectification of human rights violations. Sweden has not ratified the CESCR-OP, nor the CRC-OP-IC. This impedes the effectiveness of human rights.<sup>vi</sup>

In 2022, the National Human Rights Institute (NHRI) was established by law<sup>vii</sup> as a governmental agency, following the Parliament's rejection to assume it as a parliamentary agency<sup>viii</sup>. The underlying inquiry suggested that the Government investigate constitutional protection for the NHRI.<sup>ix</sup>

The Government's follow-up of recommendations from international monitoring bodies is ad hoc and needs to be strengthened by way of increased cooperation between and among duty bearers, civil society and independent actors, such as the NHRI.

- Incorporate ratified treaties into national law and conduct a comprehensive gap analysis to ensure alignment with these standards
- Ratify CESCR-OP and CRC-OP-IC
- Ensure that all legislation is preceded by a human rights analysis to identify potential impacts and compliance issues, fostering a legal framework that upholds human rights principles
- Strengthen the constitutional protection of the NHRI to safeguard its independence and ensure sustainable funding to carry out its mandate effectively
- Establish a national mechanism for follow-up and reporting that aligns with OCHCR guidelines<sup>x</sup>

## 2. Right to Work, Housing and Education

#### **Right to Work**

Despite recommendations from the UPR 2020,<sup>xi</sup> there are no specific targets to increase public employment for persons with disabilities (PWD).<sup>xii</sup> Unemployment disproportionately affects PWD; about 44 percent of individuals with a "reduced ability to work" report being employed, compared to about 81 percent of the general population. Among PWD, employment rates are higher for men (51 percent) than for women (39 percent).<sup>xiii</sup> Additionally, one in three PWD experiences workplace discrimination, although changes in data collection make long-term comparisons difficult.<sup>xiv</sup> Since 1980, when wage subsidies for employers were introduced and Samhall<sup>xv</sup> was founded, no significant reforms have been implemented. In 2021, organisations representing PWD proposed 73 measures to the Government for necessary labour market reforms, 22 related to CRPD art. 27.<sup>xvi</sup> The situation for refugees with disabilities has worsened following new government decisions in 2023, and a program to offer public internships for newly arrived and PWD failed due to weak governance.<sup>xviii</sup> Unemployment is significantly higher among transgender people than among the general population. Several Nordic surveys indicate that unemployment is approximately twice as high in this group as in the rest of the population.<sup>xviii</sup>

#### **Right to Housing**

Homelessness among children is concerning. Approximately 9,400 children have a homeless parent, around 5,900 live with a homeless parent, and about 1,000 children live with their parents in acute shelters and hostels.<sup>xix</sup> In 2023, there was a 17 percent increase in children affected by eviction compared to 2022, totalling 674 children.<sup>xx</sup> As of July 1, 2024, landlords can evict individuals who have committed criminal offenses in the vicinity of the building, regardless of whether the offender was a child at the time, putting entire families at risk of eviction.<sup>xxi</sup>

#### **Right to Education**

Not all children receive the primary and secondary education they are legally entitled to.<sup>xxii</sup> The situation is especially severe for the national minority Roma due to past and present exclusion mechanisms.<sup>xxiii</sup> Consequently, the educational opportunities for Roma children depend on inconsistent public agency commitments to address underlying barriers, such as discrimination, harassment, lack of access to education in Roma, and prejudiced practices affecting relationships between schools, social services, and families. Mutual distrust and misunderstandings hinder children's opportunities in school and prevent access to educational support measures.<sup>xxiv</sup>

Fewer students with disabilities receive reasonable accommodation or special support in education.<sup>xxv</sup> Recent changes in the Education Act, particularly regarding resource schools and the introduction of emergency schools for students considered disruptive,<sup>xxvi</sup> contribute to the issue. More students are now being placed in Compulsory School for Pupils with Intellectual Disabilities.<sup>xxvii</sup>

- Conduct a review of existing national legislation to address systematic, intersectional, and structural barriers experienced by PWD, national minorities, and migrants, and implement targeted measures to close gaps in the open labour market
- Revise existing legislation and implement measures to prevent evictions, ensuring that the best interest of the child is decisive in all cases involving children, including when criminal activities by a household member are involved
- Develop and implement a comprehensive national strategy for inclusive education, ensuring the right to education through support tailored to individual needs
- Establish a mechanism to monitor and enforce the implementation of national legislation on inclusive education
- Guarantee Roma children equal access to primary and secondary school by applying targeted measures to implement the national strategy for Roma inclusion

# 3. Right to health

Access to medical care remains limited for certain groups. The right to health for non-permanent residents and undocumented migrants is particularly at risk. Although Act (2013:407)<sup>xxviii</sup> grants undocumented migrants access to subsidized "healthcare that cannot be deferred," vague language and inconsistent regional application limit practical access. Destitute EU migrants and third-country citizens with EU residency often face denial of care or exorbitant charges, deterring them from seeking medical help.<sup>xxix</sup> Reforms planned by the Government, such as requiring public servants to report undocumented migrants and cutting funding for interpretation services in healthcare,<sup>xxx</sup> may worsen the situation. In March 2024, the Blekinge region introduced fees for translation in healthcare.<sup>xxxi</sup>

Racism is prevalent in the healthcare sector, affecting both non-white patients and staff, severely hindering the provision of good and equal care.<sup>xxxii</sup> Non-white women experience racism within maternity care; testimonies suggest that medical personnel believe they exaggerate symptoms, such as "cultural fainting"<sup>xxxiii</sup> or tolerate more pain than white people.<sup>xxxiv</sup>

Waitlists for gender-confirming healthcare are long, 3-5 years for an initial gender dysphoria evaluation, affecting the mental health of trans individuals, especially youth.<sup>xxxv</sup> Most hospitals have stopped prescribing hormonal treatments to children with gender dysphoria regardless of their individual needs.<sup>xxxvi</sup> LGBTQI youth overall experience poorer health than their peers, especially mental health, highlighting the urgent need for increased resources and enhanced competence among professionals and volunteers working with them.<sup>xxxvii</sup>

Knowledge about and access to SRHR services is limited, particularly among men and certain ethnic groups.<sup>xxxviii</sup>

- Ensure that immigration policies do not hinder migrants' equal access to essential services, including health care and education<sup>xxxix</sup>
- Clearly define "healthcare that cannot be deferred" and ensure full access for asylum-seekers and undocumented migrants to necessary and subsidised healthcare services<sup>xl</sup>
- Guarantee publicly funded interpretation and translation services for non-residents and undocumented individuals, ensuring access in all healthcare settings<sup>xli</sup>
- Map and remedy racism in healthcare, affecting both patients and staff
- Ensure available and accessible gender-affirming care and hormone treatment to all individuals in need of it
- Guarantee access to sexual and reproductive health services, particularly for LGBTQI persons and children and youth with migrant backgrounds

# 4. Racism

In recent years, derogatory statements targeting ethnic and religious minorities have increased among politicians in the Parliament and the Government, especially against Muslims.<sup>xlii</sup> The Government's failure to distance itself from this rhetoric is alarming. The normalisation of harmful rhetoric by persons in leading positions is concerning, as it can fuel negative sentiments within the public and lead to increased discrimination and hate crimes. Save the Children Sweden has encountered many children who report growing racism in their daily lives, with several linking it to the rhetoric of politicians.<sup>xliii</sup>

This troubling trend is also reflected in legislation related to i.a. migration and human rights. While the Government has introduced welcome measures to counter honour-related violence, including new criminal legislation and updates to the national curriculum to include school responsibility in addressing honour-related oppression,<sup>xliv</sup> some initiatives risk stigmatising entire ethnic minority communities, such as introducing "family planning schemes" in socially excluded areas.<sup>xlv</sup> Government discourse framed as combatting "non-Swedish" practices,<sup>xlvi</sup> undermines the principles of non-discrimination and equality before the law. Despite research showing that social exclusion reinforces honour-related norms,<sup>xlvii</sup> the Government has prioritised criminal law interventions over community-based programs that have been successful internationally, neglecting the deeper systemic issues that perpetuate honour-related violence.

Treaty bodies and the UPR have repeatedly urged Sweden to take stronger actions against systemic racism.<sup>xlviii</sup> Despite calls from civil society, Sweden has yet to acknowledge systematic racism and implement measures to safeguard the rights of marginalised groups. This is problematic in relation to recently adopted legislation that enables the Police Authority (SPA) to establish stop and search zones, in which people may be stopped and searched without reasonable suspicion. A report by the National Council for Crime Prevention (October 2023) concluded that it is not beyond doubt that the police engage in discriminatory ethnic profiling.<sup>xlix</sup>

- Ensure that all efforts to prevent, counter, and combat honour-related violence and oppression are evidence-, rights-, and community-based
- Urgently review and redefine social and migration policies to eliminate influences from racist perceptions
- Give the SPA a mandate and necessary funding to prevent discriminatory ethnic and racial profiling by developing guidelines and training staff on how to conduct non-discriminatory stop and searches
- Allocate financial support to organisations that experience and/or combat racial discrimination, enabling them to continue advocacy and support services

# 5. Hate crime and hate speech

In the 2020 UPR, Sweden received over 40 recommendations concerning hate crime and/or hate speech, many emphasising the need to strengthen current legislation and employ all measures necessary to combat these crimes.<sup>1</sup> However, out of the 3,398 hate crimes registered in 2020 and investigated up until May 2023, only six percent were convicted.<sup>li</sup>

The UNSR on Freedom of Religion and Belief has highlighted concerns about growing religious intolerance.<sup>lii</sup> Official data support these concerns, revealing an increase in antisemitic and islamophobic hate crimes.<sup>liii</sup> In 2022-2024, there was a notable rise in public Quran burnings. Authorities have narrowly interpretated hate speech legislation, resulting in few prosecutions and the closure of investigations. Only one police report regarding Quran burnings in the spring of 2022 remains open, while others were closed, citing no crime committed.<sup>liv</sup>

Instead of enforcing hate speech legislation, the Government has presented proposals for new legislation on the freedom of assembly which will have repercussions on the freedom of speech and expression. If approved, the proposal would open possibilities to limit or refuse public meetings and demonstrations referring to the security of the nation.

A 2024 report by the Swedish National Council for Crime Prevention reveals that hate crimes against the Sámi often occur when they assert their rights, with underreporting possibly higher than for other hate crimes. These crimes occur in both public and digital spaces, ranging from offensive remarks to severe racist attacks, threats, including death threats, and violence. There is an urgent need to combat stereotypes and prejudices against the Sámi to counteract hate crime. The report warns that police efforts may be deprioritised without a new mandate for enhanced action against hate crime.<sup>1v</sup>

Persons with disabilities are not protected in hate crime and hate speech legislation. Statistics and review of legislation related to these exclude a disability rights analysis.<sup>lvi</sup>

- Amend Article 8, Chapter 16 of the Criminal Code to specify that the context of speech must be considered in determining hate speech
- Allocate necessary resources to the hate crime units within the police
- Introduce mandatory, continuous training on hate crime legislation for law enforcement officials
- Implement ICERD 4B into Swedish law to combat religious intolerance and prevent hate crime against Muslims, Jews, and other religious minorities in all public spheres
- Ensure that freedom of religion and belief is addressed as a specific ground for discrimination in governmental analyses and policy implementations
- The power to define what exactly constitutes a threat to the nation's security should be reserved for agencies that specialize in foreign relations and security issues
- Instruct the SPA to prioritize hate crimes against the Sámi and ear-mark police resources for the investigation of such crimes
- Amend national legislation on hate crimes and hate speech to include provisions that protect PWD and ensure data collection and analysis on these incidents<sup>lvii</sup>

# 6. Rights of persons with disabilities

The CRPD recommendations (2014)<sup>lviii</sup> have still not been acted upon by the Government. Legislative alignments with the convention have been driven by the EU, not initiated by the national government.<sup>lix</sup> The implementation of disability rights is hindered by a misconception that Sweden does not need to apply the CRPD in legislation, budgeting, and policies.<sup>lx</sup> CRPD recommendations (2024)<sup>lxi</sup> emphasise the need for legislative reforms, action plans, national strategies, and the active involvement of organisations representing PWDs in these reforms.

Sweden has yet to transition from a medical to a human rights-based approach to disability, as highlighted by the CRPD committee in 2024.<sup>1xii</sup> Several rights are regressing, e.g. the GDP allocation for disability and sickness benefits dropping from about seven percent in 1990 to two percent in 2022.<sup>1xiii</sup> This decline is evidenced by cutbacks, stricter eligibility assessments, exclusion from education, employment gaps, increased poverty risk, lack of self-determination, and difficulty accessing justice.<sup>1xiv</sup> Finally, there is no national plan to systematically remove accessibility barriers, a lack of funding and significant regional disparities in most policy areas.<sup>1xv</sup>

The purpose of the Swedish Act on Support and Service for Certain Disabled People (LSS) is to ensure that persons with significant and long-term functional disabilities are given necessary support and the opportunity to live like persons without disability. However, the right to support has gradually been eroded since the law was introduced in 1994, in clear violation of the prohibition on retrogression of rights.<sup>lxvi</sup> Interventions, such as contact persons and accompanying person service to break social isolation, have been reduced and the number of interventions per person has decreased.<sup>lxvii</sup> This has led to reduced participation in community life in a way chosen by the person.<sup>lxviii</sup>

More than half of the municipalities have a shortage of LSS housing, hence many people are denied LSS housing and cannot move away from their parents.<sup>lxix</sup>

- Incorporate CRPD into Swedish law with effective access to remedies to enforce its rights<sup>lxx</sup>
- Develop comprehensive action plans to systematically implement the CRPD across all relevant rights areas, aligning with CRPD recommendations<sup>lxxi</sup>
- Establish procedures to ensure that all new legislation is systematically aligned with CRPD
- Create a legal basis and provide sustainable funding for organisations of PWD to enable meaningful and effective involvement in decision-making and monitoring of CRPD implementation<sup>lxxii</sup>
- Establish an independent complaint mechanism for disability rights and revise the legal aid system to ensure the enforcement of these rights and access to justice

# 7. Rights of indigenous peoples

The Sámi are recognised as an indigenous people,<sup>lxxiii</sup> through their ability to exercise their rights is limited. Sweden has faced recurring and recent criticism from the UN<sup>lxxiv</sup> and the Council of Europe,<sup>lxxv</sup> which conclude, i.a., that the Sámi have insufficient influence and consideration in decisions made by authorities regarding exploitation in traditional Sámi territories. Sweden has yet to ratify ILO Convention No. 169.

In March 2022, a consultation act came into effect<sup>lxxvi</sup> It is a welcome step, but not enough to ensure free, prior, and informed consent (FPIC). The CESCR 2024 recommendations emphasise the need for more robust and inclusive approaches that respect and incorporate indigenous perspectives, indicating that current practices fall short of international standards.<sup>lxxvii</sup>

The Sámi have historically faced state-sanctioned discrimination, including state control over who is recognised as Sámi and their associated rights, which still affects them.<sup>lxxviii</sup> The legal distinction between reindeer herding and non-reindeer herding Sámi has not been adequately addressed by the Government, causing internal conflicts and hindering the Sámi rights movement. Non-reindeer herding Sámi communities have no recognised land rights, leading to the exclusion of their land use and cultural practices from consideration in decision-making processes. Sámi reindeer herding communities have limited land rights, <sup>lxxix</sup> but face immense psychosocial and economic pressure from defending their rights in courts due to, i.a., increased exploitation projects and an unimplemented governmental predator policy<sup>lxxx</sup>.

In 2021, a Truth Commission for the Sámi People was established<sup>lxxxi</sup> to survey and review the historical policies towards the Sámi and their consequences. Its mission is to spread this knowledge for future generations and propose measures for reparation and reconciliation. It is crucial that the Commission receives necessary resources to fulfil its mission and that its forthcoming recommendations are implemented in close cooperation and consultation with the Sámi.

Despite the recommendations CERD/C/SWE/22–23, Sweden has yet to take any tangible steps to address the issues raised. The root cause of inaction can be attributed to structural racism towards the Sámi people, a result of the country's systematic failure to recognise their particular needs and situation as an indigenous people.<sup>lxxxii.</sup>

- Implement legislative measures to recognize Sámi rights to traditional lands and resources
- Resolve the legal discriminatory division between Sámi groups<sup>lxxxiii</sup> in cooperation with the Sámi people.
- Guarantee, both in law and in practice, FPIC of the Sámi in all decisions affecting them
- Provide Sámi actors with legal aid in administrative and legal proceedings<sup>lxxxiv</sup>
- Provide the Truth Commission with necessary capacity and resources and implement its recommendations in close consultation with the Sámi
- Encourage the UN process to establish a specific category of Indigenous Peoples to facilitate their participation at the UN<sup>lxxxv</sup>

- Address structural discrimination against the Sámi people to uphold the rights and protect their well-being
- Ratify ILO 169

# 8. Rights of national minorities<sup>1xxxvi</sup>

#### The Tornedalian, Kven and Lantalaiset

Despite being recognised as a national minority, the Tornedalian, Kven and Lantalaiset (TKL) people face structural discrimination and enduring injustices in the form of belittling of their language, culture and identity, whilst being subjected to exclusion from decision-making and invisibility in general, especially regarding cultural practices related to land usage and rights.

These enduring injustices stem from the damage caused by the Swedish state's racist and discriminatory ideologies and policies. The damage has severely impacted the preservation of their language, culture, and traditional livelihoods, leaving younger generations with lack of access to their cultural heritage and language. The Council of Europe and UNSR TJ have criticized Sweden for not complying with the obligations under national and international law that would ensure the minority their entitled rights.<sup>lxxxvii</sup>

The TKL people is not yet recognized as an indigenous people, despite meeting the criteria for the status. The absence of recognition hinders the TKL people's ability to assert their right to self-determination, leaving them with little to no influence over decisions directly affecting their daily lives and cultural heritage. As they are excluded from legislation, both reindeer herding and non-reindeer herding communities lack any recognised land rights, leading to increased polarization between peoples and different interests regarding land use and to neglect of the minority's land use and cultural practices in decision-making processes.

The TKL people has an oral tradition, thus the minority's history, knowledge and culture are scarcely documented. Furthermore, there is a significant absence of knowledge dissemination and research about the minority, perpetuating social ignorance and stereotypes that reinforce the systematic discrimination through racism, invisibility and exclusion. Specifically, it has led to a lack of research on e.g. land rights, gender, health, racism and hate crimes. Advocating for their rights often result in heightened threats, discouraging participation. Accordingly, there is an urgent need for comprehensive education at all levels of society on the matter and on the human rights of minorities and indigenous peoples.<sup>lxxxviii</sup>

Apart from the disadvantage of continuously being excluded and invisible, the TKL people rely on volunteers to advocate for their rights due to severe lack of funds, resulting in increased stress on the minority and their possibility to advocate for their rights.

In 2020, a Truth and Reconciliation Commission for the TKL people was established to investigate and review the 1800s and 1900s assimilation policy in relation to the injustices against the minority and its consequences today. The Commission concludes that the Swedish state and the Church of Sweden have a moral and political responsibility to make amends for the damages caused to the minority. While the Commission recommended measures to strengthen their influence and autonomy, and ensure the rights to their culture and language and called for apologies from the Swedish State and the Church of Sweden, it did not address individual responsibility or compensation.<sup>lxxx</sup> Civil society has criticised the Government's response as inadequate, with concerns that the report has received little publicity and implementation.

#### The Roma

Despite supported recommendations from the UPR 2020<sup>lxxxi</sup> on ensuring the effective implementation of the Government's long-term coordinated strategy for Roma inclusion (2012-2032)<sup>lxxxii</sup>, measures remain insufficient. At the outset, the strategy emphasised that efforts should be integrated into regular activities and structures rather than being project-based, focusing on developing methods and practices for Roma inclusion. As the strategy now enters its later stages, it has lost momentum and impact. The lack of a consistent, long-term approach, both locally and nationally, has led to a fragmented and project-based implementation which undermines its effectiveness in reaching the targeted audience and generating the expected results. The situation is particularly worrying as it erodes mutual trust and confidence in the Government's commitment and resolve. Without concrete, well-funded, and enforceable provisions, the Roma inclusion strategy risks falling short of its goals.

- Implement all recommendations by the Truth and Reconciliation Commission for TKL in close consultation with the minority, including investigating the minority's status as an indigenous people<sup>lxxxiii</sup> and the consequences of a ratification of ILO 169.
- Implement effective measures to ensure protection and revitalisation of the TKL cultural heritage in connection to traditional lands, territories and resources and their language Meänkieli
- Establish a dedicated mechanism for direct engagement with TKL representatives, ensuring their active participation in all policy and legislation affecting them and upholding their right to self-determination
- Implement measures in consultation and cooperation with the Sámi and the TKL peoples to resolve legal and discriminatory division between and within the peoples
- Allocate adequate resources and apply a long-term approach with targeted measures to achieve the goals of the national strategy for Roma inclusion<sup>lxxxiv</sup>

# 9. Rights of the child and elderly people

Although most children in Sweden lead a good life, those in the most vulnerable situations face many challenges from a rights perspective. Accordingly, Sweden received numerous recommendations from the CRC Committee in 2023.<sup>lxxxix</sup>

Children in schools face harassment and discrimination based on skin colour, religion, and ethnic or cultural background. Reports from students indicate that adults, including teachers, often dismiss the children's concerns. One in four children of immigrant background has experienced racial abuse or attacks due to their skin colour, origin, or religion. One in five children with a religious affiliation report being prevented by their school from expressing their faith.<sup>xc</sup>

The strategic and systematic work for children's rights remains insufficient.<sup>xci</sup> Despite incorporating the CRC into national legislation in 2020, the national strategy for children's rights, adopted in 2010, has not been updated.<sup>xcii</sup> The Ombudsman for Children cannot receive individual complaints from children and is facing increased governmental control.<sup>xciii</sup> Sweden has yet to adopt a national strategy to end violence against children, which is a requirement for being a pathfinding country in the Global Partnership to End Violence Against Children, a status Sweden has held since 2016. A proposal for this strategy was submitted to the Government in January 2023.<sup>xciv</sup>

Children in care are not granted their rights to education and health<sup>xev</sup> and several reports indicate that they are often subject to violence.<sup>xevi</sup>

Several groups face daily discrimination, especially children with disabilities, LGBTQI children, national minority children and those with migrant backgrounds. Reports from MUCF<sup>xevii</sup> and the Ombudsman for Children<sup>xeviii</sup> reveal that LGBTQI children encounter higher rates of bullying, threats and violence than their peers. The reports call for increased resources in educational institutions and youth organisations. Moreover, while collaboration between civil society and national agencies has improved in protecting LBTQI children and youth from honour-related violence and conversion attempts, it is essential to enhance these efforts and work for a clear prohibition of such practices.

The Government has proposed repressive legislation for children in conflict with the law, including plans to establish child prisons<sup>xcix</sup> and considerations to lower the age of criminal responsibility.<sup>c</sup>

The CAT has sharply criticized the long periods of custody in Sweden.<sup>ci</sup> A law amendment in 2021 stipulates that the time in custody for young suspects should be limited to three months. In 2023, however, the number of persons under 18 in custody rose and the share of young persons prosecuted instead fell to 60%, despite the proven risk for physical or psychological effects of the restrictions that come with custody.<sup>cii</sup>

Ageism is deeply rooted in Sweden and manifests itself in health care, elderly care, society planning, mass media, polls, questionnaires and research.<sup>ciii</sup> 28% of the population are 65 years+ and are represented by 4% in Parliament. Legislation including or regarding the elderly is scarce. Future power of attorney (Framtidsfullmakt) does not include health care.<sup>civ</sup>

- Adopt a new strategy on the rights of the child with an action plan, dedicated budget, and a framework for monitoring and evaluation
- Strengthen the independence of the Ombudsman for Children, amend its mandate to ensure children the right to claim redress for human rights violations, and ensure a sufficient budget
- Implement a national action plan to prevent and address violence against children, based on the findings of the state inquiry "A childhood free from violence"<sup>cv</sup>
- Take immediate action to end violence against children in care settings and revise legislation to align with a child rights perspective
- Strengthen the protection for LGBTQI children by increasing funding for educational institutions, national agencies and civil society, especially youth organisations
- Implement policy changes and strengthen relevant stakeholders to protect LGBTQI children and youth from hate crimes, including conversion attempts and hate speech
- Ensure that measures against gang-related violence and child recruitment comply with the CRC and its interpretation by the CRC Committee
- Maintain the minimum age of criminal responsibility at 15 years
- Implement the recommendations of the NHRI report 2024<sup>cvi</sup> including combatting ageism in all exercise of public authority
- Amend the *future power of attorney* to include health care

# 10. Rights of asylum seekers and irregular migrants

Several rights of asylum seekers and irregular migrants are at risk. The CESCR expressed concern about a proposal requiring civil servants, including healthcare professionals, teachers and social workers, to report undocumented migrants to the immigration authorities.<sup>cvii</sup> This would impede migrants' human rights.

The daily allowance for asylum seekers, has not been adjusted since 1994 and as of 2020, this allowance will be withdrawn if the beneficiary settles in a socioeconomically disadvantaged area.

Assessment of religion-based asylum applications often fall short of international standards.<sup>cviii</sup> Frequent errors by interpreters employed by the Swedish Migration Agency (SMA) undermine the credibility of asylum seekers,<sup>cix</sup> and case officers often base credibility assessments on subjective perceptions of Christianity rather than current research on religion and conversion.<sup>cx</sup> However, some welcome steps have been taken.<sup>cxi</sup>

The SMA continue to rely on unlawful stereotypes in assessing SOGIESC asylum claims, violating both Swedish and international law. Despite a prohibition on discretion reasoning for over two decades, these stereotypes lead to credibility assessments based on universal life experiences of LGBTQI individuals. As a result, asylum seekers may be unjustly denied protection and deported to countries where they face severe persecution, including torture and execution.<sup>cxii</sup> LGBTQI children and youth are particularly vulnerable, facing unreasonable expectations as they are assessed with the same criteria as adults. Credibility assessments need a research-based methodological change, as current practices lack a solid foundation.<sup>cxiii</sup>

The right of the child to family life, including family reunification, has become increasingly difficult due to i.a. temporary residence permits and strict maintenance requirements.<sup>cxiv</sup> In 2016, the temporary Aliens Act<sup>cxv</sup> restricted family reunification for those with alternative protection status, and the 2021 Aliens Act<sup>cxvi</sup> further limited long-term residency permits and added requirements for family reunification. Sweden systemically denies family reunion when PWD cannot fulfil the maintenance requirement, failing to meet the target income and lacking access to housing of the required size.<sup>cxvii</sup>

The government rarely follows the recommendations of treaty bodies, including individual complaints. One example is WGAD Opinion A/HRC/WGAD/2022/26 <sup>cxviii</sup> to which the Government has given no follow-up information to the WGAD, nor implemented any of its requests or recommendations.<sup>exix</sup>

- Discontinue the plan to require civil servants to report irregular migrants to authorities
- Ensure that social security benefits, including the basic unemployment benefit and the daily allowance for asylum-seekers, are indexed to the cost of living to ensure an adequate standard of living
- Align assessments of religion-based asylum applications with UNHCR guidelines<sup>cxx</sup>
- Improve the expertise of SMA case officers and decision makers in migration legislation, ensuring that written evidence, including from churches, and the principle of non-refoulement are properly considered during the migration process

- Implement measures to ensure a fair asylum process for LGBTQI individuals, incorporating children's rights and youth perspectives in credibility assessments and the reception system
- Guarantee the right of the child to family reunification in Sweden
- Ensure that refugees and asylum seekers with disabilities, including those under temporary protection from Ukraine, have access to essential and disability-related services
- Provide research-based training for personnel working with traumatized individuals in the context of asylum<sup>cxxi</sup>
- Continuously evaluate and improve asylum investigations for individuals seeking protection based on sexual orientation, gender identity, and/or gender expression according to national and international law
- Comply with decisions and recommendations from treaty bodies on individual complaints
- Amend legislation in accordance with international law to prohibit arbitrary, indefinite detention of individuals during migration proceedings<sup>cxxii</sup>

<sup>i</sup> Committee on the Rights of the Child, Concluding observations on the combined sixth and seventh periodic reports of Sweden (CRC/C/SWE/CO/6-7), para 42. See also the oral dialogue between the Committee and the government of Sweden on 16-17 January 2023. Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights. Constructive dialogue with the government of Sweden on 21-22 February 2024.

<sup>ii</sup> The Government Coalition, Tidöavtalet: Överenskommelse för Sverige (*The Tidö Agreement: Agreement for Sweden*) (Stockholm, 2022).

<sup>iii</sup> LSU, Kraftig ökning av barn och ungdomsorganisationer som upplever minskat demokratiskt utrymme (*Strong increase in children's and youth organisations that experience reduced democratic space*), 16 January 2024, <u>https://lsu.se/nyhet/kraftig-okning-av-barn-och-ungdomsorganisationer-som-upplever-minskat-</u> <u>demokratiskt-utrymme/</u>

<sup>iv</sup> E.g. CESCR, Concluding Observations on the seventh periodic report of Sweden (E/C.12/SWE/CO/7), 22 March 2024, para. 4; and CRPD, Concluding observations on the combined second and third periodic reports of Sweden (CRPD/C/SWE/CO/2-3), 29 April 2024, para. 8(b).

<sup>v</sup> Sweden, Ministry of Culture, SOU 2011:29, Samlat, genomtänkt och uthålligt? (*Collected, well-thought-out and persistent?*) (Stockholm, 2011).

<sup>vi</sup> States have undertaken an obligation that human rights must be effective. See ICCPR, Article 26; The European Convention on Human Rights, 1950, Article 13.

<sup>vii</sup> Sweden, Lag (2021:642) om Institutet för mänskliga rättigheter (*Act (2021:642) on the Institute for Human Rights*).

<sup>viii</sup> Constitution Committee, En strategi för arbetet med mänskliga rättigheter i Sverige (*A strategy for work with human rights in Sweden*), 2017/18:KU6 (Stockholm, 2017).

<sup>ix</sup> Sweden, Ministry of Culture, Förslag till en nationell institution för mänskliga rättigheter i Sverige (*Proposal for a national human rights institute in Sweden*) Ds 2019:4, pp. 161-162.

<sup>x</sup> OHCHR, National Mechanisms for Reporting and Follow-up: A practical guide to effective state engagement with international human rights mechanisms,

https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/Documents/Publications/HR\_PUB\_16\_1\_NMRF\_PracticalGuide.pdf

<sup>xi</sup> Several of the supported recommendations concerned equal access to employment for persons with disabilities. See UN Human Rights Council, Report of the Working Group on the Universal Periodic Review: Sweden (A/HRC/44/12/Add.1), 6 July 2020.

xii Sweden, Prop. 2024/2024:1, p. 41, (2024),

https://www.regeringen.se/contentassets/e1afccd2ec7e42f6af3b651091df139c/utgiftsomrade-2-samhallsekonomi-och-finansforvaltning.pdf

xiii Statistics Sweden, (SCB), The labour market situation for persons with disabilities, www.scb.se/am0503-en

<sup>xiv</sup> Statistics Sweden, (SCB) Conditions in the labour market: A survey on discrimination in the labour market and the work situation for persons with disabilities (Stockholm: Statistics Sweden, Population and Welfare Department, 2013), p. 121.

<sup>xv</sup> Samhall is Sweden's largest company, state-owned, and works to create enriching jobs for people with disabilities. See <u>https://samhall.se/in-english</u>

<sup>xvi</sup> Swedish Disability Rights Federation, Nödvändiga arbetsmarknadsreformer – funktionsrättsrörelsens 73punktsprogram (*Necessary labour market reforms – a 73-point program of the disability rights movement*), 16 June 2021, pp. 10-15, <u>https://funktionsratt.se/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/Nodvandiga-reformer-Rorelsens-73-punktsprogram.pdf</u>

<sup>xvii</sup> Swedish Public Management Authority, Slutredovisning om praktik i staten (*Final Report on Internship in the State*), (April 2024) <u>https://www.statskontoret.se/publicerat/publikationer/publikationer-2024/allas-ansvar-ingens-ansvar-statskontorets-slutredovisning-om-praktik-i-staten/</u>

<sup>xviii</sup> Nordic Welfare Centre, Transpersoners arbetsvillkor i Norden (*Trans persons working conditions in the Nordic countries*), (2024) <u>https://pub.norden.org/temanord2024-523/</u>

xix Swedish National Board of Health and Welfare, Kartläggning av hemlösheten 2023: Personer i hemlöshet i behov av socialtjänsten (*Mapping homelessness in 2023: Homeless people in need of social services*), (February 2024) <u>https://www.socialstyrelsen.se/globalassets/sharepoint-dokument/artikelkatalog/ovrigt/2024-2-8927.pdf</u>

<sup>xx</sup> Kronofogden (*Enforcement Authority*), Antalet vräkningar har ökat med tio procent (*The number of evictions has increased by ten percent*), (6 February 2024) <u>https://kronofogden.se/om-kronofogden/nyheter-och-press/p</u>

xxi Sweden, Prop. 2023/24:112, Åtgärder för tryggare bostadsområden (Measures for safer residential areas).

xxii Sweden, The Education Act (2010:800) of 23 June 2010, Section 1, § 8.

<sup>xxiii</sup> Neville Harris and others, "Ensuring the Right to Education for Roma Children: an Anglo-Swedish Perspective", International Journal of Law, Policy and the Family, Vol. 31, Issue 2, (August 2017), pp. 230–267.

<sup>xxiv</sup> Marianne Liedholm & Göran Lindberg, Romska barn i skolan. (Lund, Lund University, 2010); Anna-Märta Näsholm, Romer och utbildning - Den svenska statens syn på romer ur ett utbildningsperspektiv (Uppsala, Uppsala University, 2012); Focus group with Roma bridge builders from five municipalities, digital meeting on Zoom, 8 June 2021.

<sup>xxv</sup> Giota, Joanna. Allt färre elever i grundskolan får särskilt stöd vid svårigheter (*Fewer pupils in primary school receive special support in case of difficulties*), (19 October 2022) <u>https://news.cision.com/se/goteborgs-universitet/r/allt-farre-elever-i-grundskolan-far-sarskilt-stod-vid-svarigheter,c3650445</u>; Swedish Schools Inspectorate (Skolinspektionen), Annual report 2022.

<sup>xxvi</sup> Swedish National Agency for Education, Aktuella regeländringar (*Current changes to rules and legislation*), <u>https://www.skolverket.se/regler-och-ansvar/forandringar-inom-skolomradet/aktuella-regelandringar</u>

<sup>xxvii</sup> Dagens Nyheter, Fler elever går i grundsärskola (*More students in elementary special schools*), (3 May 2023) <u>www.dn.se/sverige/fler-elever-gar-i-grundsarskola-stor-okning-i-goteborg/</u>

<sup>xxviii</sup> Sweden, Lag (2013:407) om hälso- och sjukvård till vissa utlänningar som vistas i Sverige utan nödvändiga tillstånd (*Act (2013:407) on healthcare for certain foreigners staying in Sweden without the necessary permits*).

xxix Pending case before the European Committee on Social Rights, (2023) <u>https://www.coe.int/en/web/european-social-charter/-/no.-227/2023-amnesty-international-and-</u>m%C3%A9decins-du-monde-international-v.-sweden

<sup>xxx</sup> Government of Sweden, Dir. 2023:126, Tilläggsdirektiv till Utredningen om stärkt återvändandeverksamhet (Ju 2022:12) (*Supplementary directive to the Investigation on strengthened return operations*), p. 16; The Government Coalition, Tidöavtalet: Överenskommelse för Sverige (*The Tidö Agreement: Agreement for Sweden*) (Stockholm, The Government Coalition, 2022), p. 47.

xxxi Region Blekinge, on changed fees in health care, (2024) <u>https://regionblekinge.se/om-</u> webbplatsen/nyheter/nyheter-och-pressmeddelande/2024-02-14-andrade-avgifter-i-varden-infors-den-28mars.html

<sup>xxxii</sup> Hamed, Sara, Healthcare Staff's Racialised talk: Examining Accounts of Racialisation in Healthcare (2022) https://uu.diva-portal.org/smash/record.jsf?pid=diva2%3A1711464&dswid=2755

xxxiii Vårdfokus (Health care focus), on cultural fainting, (2021) <u>https://www.vardfokus.se/nyheter/regionen-falls-for-diskriminering-i-fallet-med-kulturell-svimning/</u>

<sup>xxxiv</sup> Dagens Nyheter, Patienter tillåts välja läkare med enbart svenskt ursprung – över hela landet (*Patients are allowed to choose a doctor of Swedish origin - all over the country*), (30 July 2021)

https://www.dn.se/sverige/patienter-tillats-valja-lakare-med-enbart-svenskt-ursprung-over-hela-landet/; S.

Hamed, Healthcare Staff's Racialised talk: Examining Accounts of Racialisation in Healthcare (Uppsala: Acta Universitatis Upsaliensis, 2022), https://uu.diva-portal.org/smash/record.jsf?pid=diva2%3A1711464&dswid=5532

<sup>xxxv</sup> Linander and Alm, *EUROPEAN JOURNAL OF SOCIAL WORK* 2022, VOL. 25, NO. 6, 995–1006, <u>Waiting</u> for and in gender-confirming healthcare in Sweden: An analysis of young trans people's experiences.

xxxvi Swedish National Board of Health and Welfare, Uppdaterade rekommendationer för hormonbehandling vid könsdysfori hos unga (*Updated recommendations for hormone therapy for gender dysphoria in young people*), (22 February 2022) https://www.socialstyrelsen.se/om-socialstyrelsen/pressrum/press/uppdateraderekommendationer-for-hormonbehandling-vid-konsdysfori-hos-unga/

<sup>xxxvii</sup> MUCF, Rapport om unga hbtqi-personers levnadsvillkor (*Report on the living conditions of young LGBTQI people*), (2 June 2022) https://www.mucf.se/publikationer/jag-ar-inte-ensam-det-finns-andra-som-jag

xxxviii Swedish Public Health Authority, Migration, sexuell hälsa och hiv och STI-prevention – En kartläggning av unga migranters sexuella och reproduktiva hälsa och rättigheter i Sverige (*Migration, sexual health and HIV* and STI prevention – A survey of young migrants' sexual and reproductive health and rights in Sweden), 12 March 2020, pp. 15-21, https://www.folkhalsomyndigheten.se/publikationer-ochmaterial/publikationsarkiv/m/migration-sexuell-halsa-och-hiv--och-sti-prevention/

xxxix As recommended by CESCR (E/C.12/SWE/CO/7) 22 March 2024, para. 17.

xl As recommended by CESCR (E/C.12/SWE/CO/7) 22 March 2024, para. 33(a).

xli As recommended by CESCR (E/C.12/SWE/CO/7) 22 March 2024, para. 33(b).

<sup>xlii</sup> The president of the Parliamentary Justice Committee has compared Islam to nazism and the crescent to the swastika, referred to Islam as a "despicable religion", and suggested that Muslim symbols be prohibited in public spaces. The leader of the Sweden Democrats has in turn suggested that mosques should be demolished, and the Deputy Prime Minister repeatedly lashed out against Muslims ahead of the 2024 European elections, claiming that the "rampaging" of Islam in Sweden is causing problems and calling for Muslims that cannot adapt to Swedish values to be denied asylum or be repatriated. Aftonbladet, Jomshof: Förbjud halvmånar likt hakkors (*Jomshof: Ban crescent moons like swastikas*), (22 January 2024)

https://www.aftonbladet.se/nyheter/a/O8vlVl/jomshof-forbjud-halvmanar-offentligt; TT/Omni, Kritik efter Jomshofs uttalande – "islamhatare" (*Criticism after Jomshof's statement – "Islam haters"*), (22 January 2024) https://tt.omni.se/kritik-efter-jomshofs-uttalande-islamhatare/a/15Ey1K ; Swedish Public Television (SVT), Åkesson om kritiken: "Får inte vara naiva inför islamismen" (*Åkesson on the criticism: "Must not be naive in the face of Islamism"*), (27 November 2023) https://www.svt.se/nyheter/inrikes/akesson-om-kritiken-far-inte-varanaiva-infor-islamismen--jrzvzg ; SVT, Busch: "Islam behöver anpassa sig till svenska värderingar" (*Busch:* "*Islam needs to adapt to Swedish values*"), 29 May 2024, https://www.svt.se/nyheter/inrikes/busch-islambehover-anpassa-sig-till-svenska-varderingar (accessed 5 June 2024).

xliii Information from activities with children within Save the Children Sweden

<sup>xliv</sup> See, for instance, the introduction of a new crime "in the name of honor",

https://www.riksdagen.se/sv/dokument-och-lagar/dokument/proposition/ett-sarskilt-brott-forhedersfortryck\_H903138/html/, and the investigation suggesting the criminalization of virginity tests and hymen "repair", (2023) <u>https://www.regeringen.se/rattsliga-dokument/statens-offentligautredningar/2023/07/sou-202337/</u>; (2020) <u>https://www.regeringen.se/rattsligadokument/proposition/2020/03/prop.-201920131/</u>; (2022) <u>https://www.skolverket.se/regler-ochansvar/forandringar-inom-skolomradet/sidor-tidigare-forandringar/nya-kurs--och-laroplaner-lgr22</u>

<sup>xlv</sup> Dagens Nyheter, Familjeplanering i utanförskapsområden skrivs in i Tidöavtalet (*Family planning in marginalised areas is included in the Tidö Agreement*), (7 December 2023) <u>https://www.dn.se/sverige/familjeplanering-i-utanforskapsomraden-skrivs-in-i-tidoavtalet/</u>

<sup>xlvi</sup> Sweden, Ministry of Justice, Utredningsuppdrag om förbud mot kusinäktenskap (*Investigation commission* on the ban on cousin marriage), (11 September 2023)

https://www.regeringen.se/contentassets/2d253b72ae094c1b99cefdf9711c8177/utredningsuppdrag-om-forbudmot-kusinaktenskap.pdf <sup>xlvii</sup> R. Baianstovu, Segregation bidrar till ökat hedersvåld (*Segregation contributes to increased honor violence*), (19 October 2022) <u>https://www.altinget.se/artikel/segregation-bidrar-till-okat-hedersvaald</u>; R. Baianstovu, S.

Strid, H. Cinthio, E. Särnstedt Gramnaes, J-M Enelo, Heder och samhälle: Det hedersrelaterade våldets och förtryckets uttryck och samhällets utmaningar (*Honour and society: The expressions of honour-related violence and oppression and the challenges of society*) Örebro University, Sweden, (2019)

https://www.oru.se/contentassets/e468d751588a415bba870ae8580bfd03/heder-och-

samhalle bok kompl 2001\_2020-nr-17.pdf; R. Baianstovu & E. Särnstedt Gramnaes, Vägar ut och vägar in: Hedersrelaterat våld och förtryck och kvinnors etablering i arbetslivet (*Ways out and ways in: Honour-related violence and oppression and women's establishment in working life*),

https://www.mucf.se/sites/default/files/2021/06/vagar\_in\_och\_vagar\_ut.pdf; H. Cinthio, RÖRELSER I GRÄNSLANDET Om komplexa hedersnormer och samhälleliga markeringar (*MOVEMENTS IN THE BORDERLAND About complex honour standards and social markings*) (Malmö University Health and Society Doctoral Dissertation 2023:4), https://mau.diva-portal.org/smash/get/diva2:1803006/FULLTEXT02.pdf

xlviii See, for instance, UN Human Rights Council (A/HRC/44/12/Add.1) 6 July 2020.

<sup>xlix</sup> Swedish National Council for Crime Prevention (Brå), Polisens arbete med profilering och likabehandling – Med fokus på diskriminerande profilering (*The Police's work with profiling and equal treatment – with a focus on discriminatory profiling*), (2023) <u>https://bra.se/publikationer/arkiv/publikationer/2023-10-26-polisens-arbete-med-profilering-ochlikabehandling.html</u>, obtained 21 May 2024.

<sup>1</sup> UN Human Rights Council (A/HRC/44/12/) 18 March 2020.

<sup>li</sup> Swedish National Council for Crime Prevention (Brå), statistics on hate crime investigations <u>https://bra.se/statistik/statistiska-undersokningar/hatbrottsstatistik.html</u>

<sup>lii</sup> UN Human Rights Council (A/HRC/55/47/Add.2).

<sup>liii</sup> Swedish National Council for Crime Prevention (Brå), Kraftig ökning av antalet anmälda antisemitiska hatbrott hösten 2023 (*Sharp increase in the number of reported anti-Semitic hate crimes in fall 2023*), <u>https://bra.se/om-bra/nytt-fran-bra/arkiv/press/2024-05-02-kraftig-okning-av-antalet-anmalda-antisemitiskahatbrott-hosten-2023.html</u>; Brå, Polisanmälda hatbrott med islamofobiska motiv under hösten 2023 (*Policereported hate crimes with Islamophobic motives during fall 2023*), <u>https://bra.se/publikationer/arkiv/publikationer/2024-05-03-polisanmalda-hatbrott-med-islamofobiska-motiv-</u>

under-hosten-2023.html

<sup>liv</sup> Swedish National Council for Crime Prevention (Brå), statistics on hate crime investigations <u>https://bra.se/statistik/statistiska-undersokningar/hatbrottsstatistik.html</u> (accessed 22 May 2024).

<sup>lv</sup> Brå, Hatbrott mot samer (*Hate crimes against Sámi*), Report 2024:5, <u>https://bra.se/download/18.2146ce1c18f09c6af13af2/1713946451870/2024\_5\_Hatbrott-mot-samer.pdf</u>

<sup>lvi</sup> Brå, Polisanmälda hatbrott 2020 - En sammanställning av de ärenden som hatbrottsmarkerats av polisen (*Hate crimes reported to the police 2020 - A compilation of the cases flagged as hate crimes by the police*), 2020, p. 27; Independent Living Institute, Implementation of the state party obligations under ICERD for migrants with disabilities in Sweden, (2023) https://www.independentliving.org/docs10/ICERD-Sweden-migrants-with-disability.html#h.3dy6vkm

<sup>lvii</sup> As recommended by CRPD (CRPD/C/SWE/CO/2-3) 29 April 2024, para. 14(c).

lviii CRPD (CRPD/C/SWE/CO1) 12 May 2014.

<sup>lix</sup> Swedish Disability Rights Federation, Joint Civil Society report submitted by the Swedish Disability Rights Federation for the 30th CRPD committee session March 2024, January 2024.

<sup>lx</sup> Anna Bruce, senior researcher, Raoul Wallenberg Institute, Systemic Challenges to the implementation of the CRPD in Sweden, (2024) <u>https://poddtoppen.se/podcast/1061926459/on-human-rights/anna-bruce-on-systemic-challenges-to-the-implementation-of-the-crpd-in-sweden</u>

lxi CRPD (CRPD/C/SWE/CO1) 12 May 2014.

<sup>lxii</sup> CRPD, Closing statement by the country rapporteur, March 2024.

<sup>lxiii</sup> Swedish Social Insurance Agency, Stockholm, (2023) Social Insurance in Figures 2023. Image on p. 16 shows a decrease in costs; p. 17 shows a comparison with other European countries with lower part for disability compared to other Nordic countries.

<sup>lxiv</sup> Swedish Disability Rights Federation, Joint Civil Society report submitted by the Swedish Disability Rights Federation for the 30th CRPD committee session March 2024, January 2024, with references in introduction, articles 13, 19, 24-28.

<sup>lxv</sup> Ibid, article 9 (and more)

<sup>lxvi</sup> CESCR, general comment No. 19 (2007) on the right to social security, para. 42

<sup>lxvii</sup> Socialstyrelsens lägesrapport *(National board of health and welfare – report of the situation)* 2024, p. 7 <u>https://www.socialstyrelsen.se/globalassets/sharepoint-dokument/artikelkatalog/ovrigt/2024-3-8994.pdf</u>

<sup>lxviii</sup> Socialstyrelsens lägesrapport (National board of health and welfare – report of the situation) 2023, p. 33 <u>https://www.socialstyrelsen.se/globalassets/sharepoint-dokument/artikelkatalog/ovrigt/2023-4-8476.pdf</u>

Ixix Boverket (Swedish National Board of Housing, Building and Planning), Personer med funktionsnedsättning (Persons with disabilities), (2024) <u>https://www.boverket.se/sv/samhallsplanering/bostadsmarknad/olika-grupper/funktionsnedsattning/#:~:text=Cirka%2040%20procent%20av%20de</u>

<sup>lxx</sup> As recommended by CRPD (CRPD/C/SWE/CO/2-3) 29 April 2024, paras. 8(b), 10.

lxxi CRPD (CRPD/C/SWE/CO/2-3) 29 April 2024.

<sup>lxxii</sup> As recommended by CRPD (CRPD/C/SWE/CO/2-3) 29 April 2024, para. 12.

<sup>lxxiii</sup> Sweden, Government Bill 1976/77:80.

<sup>lxxiv</sup> E.g. CESCR (E/C.12/SWE/CO/7) 22 March 2024; UN Human Rights Council (A/HRC/44/12/) 18 March 2020.

<sup>hxv</sup> Council of Europe, Fifth Opinion on Sweden: Advisory Committee on The Framework Convention for The Protection of National Minorities, ACFC/OP/V(2023)4, adopted on 11 October 2023, 19 February 2024, p. 20– 22, <u>https://rm.coe.int/5th-op-sweden-en/1680ae851a</u>

<sup>lxxvi</sup> Lag (2022:66) om konsultation i frågor som rör det samiska folket (*Act (2022:66) on consultation in matters concerning the Sami people*).

<sup>lxxvii</sup> CESCR (E/C.12/SWE/CO/7) 22 March 2024.

<sup>lxxviii</sup> Truth Commission for the Sami People, The Commission's survey, https://sanningskommissionensamer.se/en/about-the-assignment/the-commissions-survey/

<sup>lxxix</sup> According to Swedish case law, the traditional use of land by Sami reindeer herding communities results in property rights to such areas. See Supreme Court cases Skattefjällsmålet, NJA 1981 p. 1, and Nordmalingsmålet, NJA 2011 p. 109. See also Girjasmålet, NJA 2020 p. 3. For land rights of indigenous peoples under international law, see, inter alia, the UN Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination General Recommendation 23 on indigenous peoples, HRI\GEN\1\Rev.6 at 212 (2003) para. 5

<sup>lxxx</sup> The predator policy states, inter alia, that reindeer herding communities should not have to endure higher losses than a maximum of ten percent of the reindeer herd. Länsstyrelsen: <u>https://catalog.lansstyrelsen.se/store/35/resource/77</u>, p. 2

<sup>lxxxi</sup> Sweden, Dir. 2021:103, Kartläggning och granskning av den politik som förts gentemot samerna och dess konsekvenser för det samiska folket (*Mapping and examination of the policy pursued towards the Sami and its consequences for the Sami people*), 3 November 2021.

<sup>lxxxii</sup> CERD General Recommendation 32, para 8, and Thlimmenos v. Greece [2001] 31 EHRR 411, para 44.

<sup>lxxxiii</sup> As recommended by United Nations Association of Sweden, Joint Submission for Sweden's Third Universal Periodic Review, June 2019.

<sup>lxxxiv</sup> As recommended by United Nations Association of Sweden, Joint Submission for Sweden's Third Universal Periodic Review, June 2019.

<sup>lxxxv</sup> UN, Participation of indigenous peoples at the United Nations: Overview of responses by indigenous peoples and Member States to a 2015 questionnaire, (2016)

https://www.un.org/esa/socdev/unpfii/documents/2016/Docs-updates/questionnaire\_overview7Briefing.pdf

<sup>lxxxvi</sup> This report covers only three out of five national minorities (the Sámi, the Tornedalian, Kven and Lantalais, and the Roma). This is a result of their representative organisations contributing to the report. The two remaining minorities face similar and particular challenges.

<sup>lxxxvii</sup> Special Rapporteur on the promotion of truth, justice, reparation and guarantees of non-recurrence, Mr. Fabián Salvioli Preliminary Observations. Visit to Sweden (Stockholm, 22 March 2024).

<sup>lxxxviii</sup> Special Rapporteur on the promotion of truth, justice, reparation and guarantees of non-recurrence, Mr. Fabián Salvioli Preliminary Observations. Visit to Sweden (Stockholm, 22 March 2024).

<sup>lxxxix</sup> CRC Committee, Concluding observations regarding Sweden's sixth and seventh periodic reports (CRC/C/SWE/CO/6-7), 2023.

xc Save the Children Sweden, Adults - what do they do? Children's Voices on Racism in Schools. 2021.

<sup>xci</sup> See report from the Swedish National Audit Office, Otillräckliga åtgärder för barns rättigheter (*Insufficient actions for children's rights*) (RiR 2024:5).

xcii See recommendations from the CRC Committee (CRC/C/SWE/CO/6-7) 2023, para. 7.

<sup>xciii</sup> See report from the Swedish National Audit Office, Otillräckliga åtgärder för barns rättigheter (RiR 2024:5) (*Insufficient actions for children's rights*); and recommendations from the CRC Committee (CRC/C/SWE/CO/6-7) 2023, paras. 11-12.

xciv Sweden, SOU 2022:70, En uppväxt fri från våld (A childhood free from violence), 18 January 2022.

xcv Sweden, SOU 2023:66, För barn och unga i samhällsvård (For children and young persons in society's care).

<sup>xcvi</sup> See e.g. recent report from the Health and Social Care Inspectorate: Våld, hot, övergrepp eller droger på vart fjärde granskat HVB (2024) (*Violence, threats, abuse or drugs on every forth HVB under review*), as well as The Swedish National Audit Office: SiS särskilda ungdomshem – brister i statens tvångsvård av barn och unga (*SiS special youth homes – deficiencies in the state care of children and young persons*) (RiR 2024:7).

<sup>xcvii</sup> MUCF, Rapport om unga hbtqi-personers levnadsvillkor (*Report on the living conditions of young LGBTQI people*), (2 June 2022) https://www.mucf.se/publikationer/jag-ar-inte-ensam-det-finns-andra-som-jag

xcviii The Ombudsman for Children, Erfarenheter från unga transpersoner samt från barn och unga med intersexvariationer (*Experiences from young trans people and from children and youth with intersex variations*), (2019)<u>https://www.barnombudsmannen.se/globalassets/dokument/publikationer/2106trans\_intersex\_sammanstal lning.pdf</u>

<sup>xcix</sup> Sweden, Ministry of Justice, Kriminalvården får i uppdrag att förbereda för ungdomsfängelser (*The correctional service is tasked with preparing for youth prisons*), (20 September 2023) https://www.regeringen.se/pressmeddelanden/2023/09/kriminalvarden-far-i-uppdrag-att-forbereda-forungdomsfangelser/

<sup>c</sup> Dir. 2023:112, Skärpta regler för unga lagöverträdare (*Governmental directive to state inquiry: More severe rules for juvenile offenders*).

#### ci e.g. CAT/C/SWE/CO/8

<sup>cii</sup> Häkteslag *Act on Detention* (Lag 2021:289, ch. 1 para. 5 a) <u>https://www.riksdagen.se/sv/dokument-och-lagar/dokument/svensk-forfattningssamling/hakteslag-2010611\_sfs-2010-611/</u>

<sup>ciii</sup> Institutet för mänskliga rättigheter, (*Swedish Institute for Human Rights*), Hemma är någon annanstans (*Home is somewhere else*), (2024) <u>https://mrinstitutet.se/wp-content/uploads/2022/01/rapport-Hemma-ar-nagon-annanstans\_2024.pdf</u>, World Value survey 2015: <u>https://www.worldvaluessurvey.org/wvs.jsp</u> and The Health and Social Care Inspectorate (IVO) Särskilda tillsyn av vård och behandling på särskilda boenden för äldre (SÄBO) (*Particular monitoring of care and treatment in homes for the elderly*) (2023) <u>https://www.ivo.se/aktuellt/riktade-tillsynsinsatser/sarskilda-boenden-aldre/</u> and Yale School of Political Health, Harmful effects of ageism on older persons health found in 45 countries (2019): <u>https://m.yale.edu/shw7</u>

<sup>civ</sup> Lag (2017:310) om framtidsfullmakter (*Law (2017:310) on future power of attorney*) <u>https://www.riksdagen.se/sv/dokument-och-lagar/dokument/svensk-forfattningssamling/lag-2017310-om-framtidsfullmakter\_sfs-2017-310/</u>

<sup>cv</sup> Sweden, SOU 2022:70, En uppväxt fri från våld (A childhood free from violence), (18 January 2022)

<sup>cvi</sup> Institutet för mänskliga rättigheter, (*Swedish Institute for Human Rights*), Hemma är någon annanstans (*Home is somewhere else*), (2024) <u>https://mrinstitutet.se/wp-content/uploads/2022/01/rapport-Hemma-ar-nagon-annanstans\_2024.pdf</u>

cvii CESCR (E/C.12/SWE/CO/7) 22 March 2024, para. 16.

<sup>cviii</sup> Swedish Migration Agency, Kartläggning av stöd och behov i ärenden där religion åberopas som skyddsskäl (*Mapping of support and needs in cases where religion is invoked as a reason for protection*), 2019; A.M.
Høgenhaug, T. Gammeltoft-Hansen & A.S. Stage Jarlner, Nordic Asylum Practice in relation to Religious
Conversion: Insights from Denmark, Norway and Sweden, UNHCR, (December 2023)
<u>https://www.refworld.org/reference/lpprs/unhcr/2023/en/147079</u>

<sup>cix</sup> A.M. Høgenhaug, T. Gammeltoft-Hansen & A.S. Stage Jarlner, Nordic Asylum Practice in relation to Religious Conversion: Insights from Denmark, Norway and Sweden (UNHCR, December 2023).

<sup>cx</sup> J. Morgan, Living in the Borderland: Young Migrant Converts in the Church of Sweden (Lund University, 2020).

<sup>cxi</sup> Sweden, Ministry of Labour, Kontrollen av tolkar som arbetar för det offentliga ska öka (*The control of interpreters who work for the public sector must increase*), (8 May 2024)

https://www.regeringen.se/pressmeddelanden/2024/05/kontrollen-av-tolkar-som-arbetar-for-det-offentliga-skaoka/ and Sweden, Ministry of Justice, Ju2023/02114, Uppdrag till Statskontoret att göra en översyn av asylprocessen och utreda behovet av tillsyn inom migrationsområdet (Assignment to the State Office to review the asylum process and investigate the need for supervision in the area of migration), (21 December 2023)

<sup>cxii</sup> RFSL (September 2024) <u>https://www.rfsl.se/en/organisation/asylum-and-migration/asylum-seeking-lgbtqi-individuals-deported-on-illegal-grounds/</u>

<sup>cxiii</sup> Newcomers Youth – RFSL Youth, *I want to be free: A legal review of LGBTQI youth asylum cases and nine stories about Sweden*, (2022) <u>https://rfslungdom-library.hflip.co/18f5404f65.html</u>

<sup>cxiv</sup> Rickard Olseke & The Swedish Red Cross, Rätten till familjeåterförening – en europeisk jämförelse (*The right to family reunification – a European comparison*) (Stockholm, SRC, 2020).

<sup>cxv</sup> Sweden, Prop. 2015/16:174, Lag (2016:752) om tillfälliga begränsningar av möjligheten att få uppehållstillstånd i Sverige (*Act (2016:752) on temporary restrictions on the possibility of obtaining a residence permit in Sweden*).

<sup>cxvi</sup> Sweden, Prop. 2020/21:191, Ändrade regler i utlänningslagen (Changed rules in the Aliens Act).

<sup>cxvii</sup> Haydn Hammersley and others, (2020) <u>Poverty and Social Exclusion of Persons with Disabilities –</u> <u>European Human Rights Report, Issue 4</u>, (Brussels, European Disability Forum, 2020), pp. 38, 72–73.

<sup>cxviii</sup> Articles 2, 8 and 10 of the UDHR and 2, 13, 14 and 26 of the ICCPR, falling within categories III, IV and V, A/HRC/WGAD/2022/26 <u>https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/2022-06/A-HRC-WGAD-2022-26-SWE-AEV.pdf</u>).

cxix Ibid.

<sup>cxx</sup> UNHCR, Guidelines on International Protection No. 6: Religion-Based Refugee Claims under Article 1A(2) of the 1951 Convention and/or the 1967 Protocol relating to the Status of Refugees (HCR/GIP/04/06).

<sup>cxxi</sup> Newcomers Youth – RFSL Youth, *I want to be free: A legal review of LGBTQI youth asylum cases and nine stories about Sweden*, (2022) <u>https://rfslungdom-library.hflip.co/18f5404f65.html#page/1</u>

<sup>exxii</sup> Working Group on Arbitrary Detentions Opinion No. 26/2022 (A/HRC/WGAD/2022/26) para 91 and 99, revised deliberation No. 5 (A/HRC/39/45, annex), para. 26; see also A/HRC/13/30, para. 63; and opinions No. 42/2017 and No. 28/2017.